VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 15 March

2001

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Penelope, Viscountess Cobham, Mr Rob Dickins, Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Mrs Anne Heseltine, Mr Rick Mather, Mr Peter Rogers, Mr Jonathan Scott, Mr Antony Snow, Professor Sir Christopher White.

In attendance: Dr Alan Borg (Director), Mr Mark Jones (Director-Designate), Mr Jim Close (Assistant Director), Dr Deborah Swallow (Senior Chief Curator).

The Chairman, on behalf of the Board, reported with regret the untimely death on 8 March of Sir Richard Foster, Director of the National Museums & Galleries on Merseyside.

The Chairman welcomed Mr Mark Jones to his first meeting of the Board as Director-Designate.
1.
The Learning Strategy


Trustees received a presentation on the V&A Learning Strategy, including audience development, from Mr David Anderson and Mrs Sarah Gray.

2.
The Contemporary 


Trustees received a presentation on the work of the Contemporary Team, and the future programme, from Ms Susan Lambert.
3.
Admissions Policy following the Budget


The Board considered a paper by Miss Rosamund Sykes following the Chancellor of the Exchequer’s announcement in the Budget on VAT for museums. The Board agreed in principle that the V&A would move to free admission as soon as possible, and at the latest by 1 December

4. The V&A Funding Agreement

The Board approved the Funding Agreement between DCMS and the V&A for 2001-2 to 2003-4.

5.
Matters Arising

· Mr Close reported that the Masterplan for the South Kensington site would be circulated to Trustees for further discussion in due course.  The Chairman had suggested to Mrs Miles that there should be display of the scheme in the Museum on which comments from visitors could be invited.

· Dr Swallow reported that the question of the ownership of the Silver-gilt Reliquary Statuette of St Sebastian, which the V&A was trying to acquire, was under discussion. It was noted that the Silver-gilt Reliquary Statuette of St Christopher, which was to have been purchased by the National Museums of Scotland, had  been sold but the application for export had been withdrawn.
· The Director reported that he had written to Lord Oxburgh regarding the ex gratia payment towards the deficit for the Creating Sparks Festival.
6.
Proposed Major Loans by the Museum


The Board approved the loan of the following objects:

· Ascension with Christ giving the keys to Saint Peter, marble relief by Donatello, for  exhibition at the National Gallery, London.

· Leda and the Swan, marble attributed to Ammanati and Bust of Cassandra Sirigatti, marble by Ridolfo Sirigatti, for exhibition at the Palazzo Strozzi, Florence, the Art Institute of Chicago, and the Detroit Institute of Arts.

· Head of Medusa, bronze by Cellini, for exhibition at the Palazzo Strozzi, Florence.

· Schloss Hadenburg between Bolzano and Trent, watercolour by JR Cozens, from the bequest of the Reverend Alexander Dyce, for exhibition at the Bard Graduate Center, New York.

7. Reports from Committees and V&A Enterprises Ltd
Bethnal Green Museum
The Board noted that:

· The Committee had met on 13 March.

· There was a lot of activity in the Museum accompanied by a spirit of renewal.

· An ‘Expression of Interest’ application had been submitted for European Single Regeneration Budget funding and the outcome would be known in April whether the Museum would be asked to put in a full submission.

Buildings Strategy
The Board noted that:

· On the British Galleries, Galleries 52 and 53 had been handed over at the end of February and Gallery 118 would be handed over on 26 March; Exterior had begun to meet deadlines and the quality of the finished work was good; it was planned to organise a visit to the site for Trustees.

· The project to improve access at the Main Entrance had received planning permission and discussions continued with HLF about funding for the scheme.

· On the Spiral, work continued, funded by a donation, and the cost of the project had been reduced from £80 million to £70 million.

· On the V&A/RIBA project, the joint Lottery application had been withdrawn and Gallery 62 had been identified as an interim gallery for architecture.

· Work had started on the restoration of the ceiling in Gallery 69, one of the Silver Galleries.
· The Museum’s Health and Safety statistics were good although it was pointed out that there were no comparators with other institutions. 

Development

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:
· On the British Galleries, the Trusthouse Charitable Trust would meet on 26 April to consider the Museum’s application.
· On the Exhibitions Programme, the Development Department was asking for longer to process corporate sponsorship deals since it was finding that short lead times were reducing the V&A’s potential for success in attracting sponsorship. 

Theatre Museum
The Board noted that:

· Discussions were continuing on the reports by AEA and JKA and that it was planned to bring them to the Board at its meeting in May 2001 when Trustees would have an opportunity to consider all the possible options available for the future of the Theatre Museum.

Wellington Museum

The Board noted that:

· The Committee had met on 14 March.

· Thanks to the efforts of Lucy Ribero, the Schools & Special Needs Officer, the initiatives aimed at widening access had been remarkably successful and visitor figures had increased.
· DCMS had sent a copy of the report commissioned from David Beeton to officers at the V&A for checking of factual errors only.  The final report would be circulated to Trustees when it was issued by DCMS.
VAE
· Rob Dickins had joined the Board.

· The covenant to the V&A for 2000/01 would be £1.8 million, which was £1 million more than the previous year, and was due mainly to the success of Art Nouveau merchandise and publishing; trading for the rest of the year remained flat.

· The target for the covenant for 2001/02 was £1 million.

· Special Events would lose revenue because of the installation and de-rig of the Chihuly exhibition and the reserving of a month’s slots for events around the opening of the British Galleries.

8. Any other business
· The Chairman reported that this had been the final Board meeting for Mr Wilson since he was retiring at the end of March.  On behalf of the Board, she paid tribute to his 17½ years service at the V&A in the Personnel Department and, latterly, the Directorate and wished him a long and happy retirement.
· The Chairman reported that the Director would be in Japan for the opening of the V&A’s Art Nouveau exhibition at the time of the next Board meeting and that, therefore, this had been his final meeting. On behalf of the Board, she paid tribute to his achievements over the past six years which had included major exhibitions such as Grinlin Gibbons and Art Nouveau, and the refurbishment of the British Galleries which would be a lasting memorial to him.  She wished him good luck for the future.
